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SENATE 

Thursday, January 24,1974 
Senate called to order by the Presi

dent. 
Prayer by Father Hillary J. Cameron 

of~orth Whitefield. 
Reading of the Journal of yesterday. 

Papers From the House 
Non-concurrent iHatter 

Bill, "An Act Increasing Salaries of 
Various County Officers." (II. P. 1732) 
(L. D. 2176) 

In the House .January 17,1974. Passed 
to be Engrossed. 

In the Senate January 22,1974, Passed 
to be Engrossed as Amended b~' Senate 
Amendments "A" (S-319) and "B" 
(S-321), in non-concurrence. 

Comes from the House, Recommitted 
to the Committee on County Govern
ment, in non-concurrence. 

Thereupon. the Senate \'oted to Recede 
and Concur. 

House Papers 
The Bills today received from the 

House requiring Reference to Com
mittecs were acted upon in mncurrencc. 

Senate Papers 
Business Legislation 

1\11'. MacLeod of Penobscot (by re
quest) presented. Bill, "An Act Relating 
to the Maine Insurance Advisory 
Board." (S. P. 871) 

\,'hich was referred to the Committee 
on Business Legislation and Ordered 
Printed. 

Sent down for concurrence. 

Liquor Control 
:'III'. :'IIacLeod of Penobscot (by re

quest) presented, Bill, "An Act Relating 
to Specia-l Agency Stores and Store 
Hours Cnder the Liquor Laws." (S. P. 
872) 

Which was referred to the Committee 
on Liquor Control and Ordered Printed. 

Sent down for concurrence. 

Public t;tilities 
:'Ilr. Cvr of Aroostook presented, Bill, 

"An Act'Relating to Fees Charged by the 
Public Ctilities Commission." (S. P. 873) 

Which \\as referred to the Committee 

on Public Ctilities and Ordered Printed. 
Sent down for concurrence. 

State Government 
!\II'. 1\IacLeod of Penobscot (by re

quest) presented, Bill, "An Act Relating 
to Making Certain Boards and Com
missions Advisory." (S. P. 874) 

:'Ill'. Clifford or'Androscoggin present
ed, Bill. "An Act to Create the Bureau of 
Telecommunications within the Depart
ment of Finance and Administration." 
(S.P.87S) 

Mr. MacLeod of Penobscot (by re
quest) presented, Bill, "An Act Combin
ing the Maine Historic Commission and 
the State Museum Bureau." (S. P. 876) 

Which were referred to the Committee 
on State Government and Ordered 
Printed. 

Sent down for concurrence. 

Taxation 
1\11'. 1\IacLeod of Penobscot (by re

quest) presented, Bill, "An Act to Repeal 
the Corporate Franchise Tax and 
Recover Revenue Losses by an Adjust
ment in the Proposed Annual Report 
Fee." (S. P. 877) 

Which was referred to the Committee 
on Taxation and Ordered Printed. 

Sent down for concurrence. 

Committee Reports 
House 

Ought to Pass 
The Committee on Transportation on, 

Bill, ,. An Act Relating to the Inspection 
and Licensing of 1\Iotor Vehicle Racing." 
(H. P. 1722) (L. D. 2115) 

Reported that the same Ought to Pass. 
Comes from the House, the Bill Passed 

to be Engrossed. 
Which report was Read and Accepted 

in concurrence, the Bill Read Once and 
Tomorrow Assigned for Second Reacl
ing. 

Divided Report 
The :'IIajority of the Committee on 

TransportaUon on, BilL "An Act Relat
ing to Hearing for Provisional !\Iotor 
Vehicle Licenses on Suspensions." (H. 
P. 1719) (L. D. 2112) 

Reported that the same Ought Not to 
Pass. 

Signed: 
Senators: 
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GREELEY of Waldo 
SHUTE of Franklin 

Representatives: 
KEYTE of Dexter 
WEBBER of Belfast 
FRASER of Mexico 
McNALLY of Ellsworth 
DUNN of Turner 
WOOD of Brooks 

The Minority of the same Committee 
on the same subject matter reported that 
the same Ought to Pass. 
Signed: 
Senator: 

CIANCHETTE of Somerset 
Representati ves: 

JACQUES of Lewiston 
l\IcCOR:.vnCK of Union 
BERRY of Madison 
STROUT of Corinth 

Comes from the House, the Minority 
Ought to Pass report Read and Accepted 
and the Bill Indefinitely Postponed. 

Which reports were Read. 
The PRESIDENT: The Chair recog

nizes the Senator from Androscoggin, 
Senator Clifford. 

:vIr. CLIFFORD: Mr. President and 
Members of the Senate: This is a bill 
sponsored by a House member which 
deals with the provisional license pro
vision, which is a provision fairly new in 
oW' laws. What the current law does is 
that for the first year of a person holding 
his license, if he is convicted of any mov
ing violation, and that includes failure to 
come to a complete stop, and includes a 
number of very minor offenses, his 
license is automatically suspended for a 
period of 30 days if he is convicted. For 
the second offense it is automatically 
suspended for 60 days, and for the third 
offense for 90 days. 

There is no hearing to appeal the sus
pension under any circumstances. No 
matter what the circumstances are, the 
law provides for no hearing or no pro
vision for a request for a hearing. 

Now, this bill does not quarrel with the 
basic philosophy of that law, with the 
basic idea behind the bill, which is to 
teach the new driver a lesson, even 
though that new driver may not be an 
I8-year old young person but in fact a 
widow whose husband is deceased and 
the widow now has to go out and earn a 
living, and in order to get to and from 
work has to get a license. That is the kind 

of exception which this bill attempts to 
cover. 

I think it is the business of government 
to provide a vehicle for persons who arc 
under exceptional circumstances, to 
provide them an opportunity to be heard, 
so that if, under all the circumstances, it 
really is not serving any interest and it is 
unfair for that person's Iicem,e to be sus
pended, to provide that vehicle for that 
person to get that license suspension 
lifted. 

This bill does not repeal the basic law. 
It does not violate the basic provisions or 
philosophy behind the law. What it does 
is provide an opportunity for a person to 
request a hearing from the Secretary of 
State on the automatic suspension. It 
does not provide for an automatic hear
ing in every instance. It provides that 
the person, if he or she has unusual and 
exceptional circumstances, to request 
the Secretary of State to be heard on a 
30-day suspension. 

I know that the Secretary of State has 
vigorously opposed this bill, and he said 
that it would violate the philosophy of the 
bill. I don't agree with that. I think that it 
is up to the legislative bodies to provide a 
vehicle for those exceptional 
circumstances. I think the Secretary of 
State's attitude is one of not wanting to 
be disturbed in the way he runs his 
department. Well, I think it is the 
legislative prerogative to disturb the 
Secretary of State if it is for the benefit of 
the people. So I would move that the 
Senate accept the Minority Ought to 
Pass Report of the Committee. Thank 
you, Mr. President. 

The PRESIDENT: The Senator from 
Androscoggin, Senator Clifford, moves 
that the Senate accept the Minority 
Ought to Pass Report of the Committee. 

The Chair recognizes the Senator from 
Penobscot, Senatpr Tanous. 

Mr. TANOUS: Mr. President and 
Members of the Senate: I would like to 
say a few words on this particular L.D. 
First of all, last year this L.D. was heard 
at the regular session by the Judiciary 
Committee, and I recall that the report 
was somewhat similar to the report that 
we received from the Committee on 
Transportation: the majority of the com
mittee voted ought not to pass, and I am 
indeed pleased to see that the Committee 
on Transportation, after hearing all of , 
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the candid arguments pros and cons, the 
majority again also voted ought not to 
pass. 

As YOU recall the bill that we had last 
year: and this particular bill, is an at
tempt to break into the law of pro
visional licenses. Granted, last year 
there was a problem, an inequity where
by in some instances the proyisional 
li~ense extended beyond the period of 
one year. We amended that last year at 
the ;egular session so that this inequit~· 
has been removed from the law and no 
one can be penalized under the pro
visional license law for any period 
longer than that one year from the time 
that he gets his license. 

Now, you can vote to open up this pro
visional license law, but it is the best 
highway safety law that, in my opinion, 
we have on the books. It is a valid law 
and it deals with new drivers on the high
way. Believe me, I have young children 
that are coming up. I have one that has a 
license and another one that is about to 
have a license, and I recall last year my 
son was picked up for speeding and I 
advised him that he ought to fight his 
own battles, since he was the one that 
was in violation of the law, he exceeded 
the speed limit. He was arrested, went to 
court and paid his fine and promptly lost 
his license for 30 days. I will tell you, as 
the father, that was the best lesson that 
he could have ever learned. And I am 
sure that if the law had not been as such, 
that perhaps the judge or the Secretary 
of State might have relented. This way, 
the law being as it is, there is no 
relenting from it; they have to face the 
consequences of their violations. 

I certainly endorse this as a real safety 
highway measure, and I would hope that 
we would indefinitely postpone this bill, 
and I so move. 

The PRESIDEl\"T: The Senator from 
Penobscot, Senator Tanous, now moves 
that Bill, "An Act Relating to Hearing 
for Provisional Motor Vehicle Licensee 
on Suspensions", be indefinitely 
postponed. Is the Senate ready for the 
question" 

The Chair recognizes the Senator from 
Androscoggin, Senator Clifford. 

Mr. CLI FFORD: Mr. President and 
Members of the Senate: I think that the 
good Senator from Penobscot, Senator 
Tanous, brought up a point of his son be-

ing affected by the provisions ofthis law. 
Well, if you pass a change in the law, his 
son is still going to be affected, and it is 
not going to be any different because I 
don't see any reason where his son could 
show to the Secretary of State, if he re
quested a hearing, the kind of hardship 
that would be sufficient for the Secretary 
of State to waive the suspension, so that 
the basic provisions, the basic 
philosophy, of the law is not going to 
change. It is the situation where some
one who has a very slight violation, a 
mO\'ing \'iolation, who absolutely needs 
the license for economic reasons or for 
medical reasons, this is the kind of situa
tion where the law, if this bill is passed, 
would help him or her out. It is not the 
situation of the young boy who drives too 
fast and goes through a stop sign or is 
caught for speeding. I don't think that 
there is any way under this law that he 
could have that suspension removed, be
cause he has got no justification for it. 

It is the person who really needs the 
license, under certain circumstances, 
exceptional circumstances, that this law 
would help, and I think it is incumbent 
upon us to help those persons out. Thank 
you. 
, The PRESIDENT: The Chair 
recognizes the Senator from Franklin, 
Senator Shute. 

Mr. SHUTE: Mr. President and Mem
bers of the Senate: I believe the Senator 
from Androscoggin is perhaps losing 
sight of the basic objective of this law 
whieh was passed in 1969. This is to pro
mote highway safety; nothing more, 
nothing less. 

At our hearing, it is true, the Secretary 
of State agreed with Senator Clifford 
that this would cause an inconvenience 
to some drivers and to some families. 
There is no doubt about it. There are 
many laws that cause inconvenience to 
us but we have to obey them. And this is 
another safety measure for the indoc
trination of new drivers; nothing more, 
nothing less, and it is accomplishing 
what the law intended for it to do. It is 
providing for highway safety, better 
safety. 

There are somewhere between fifteen 
and twenty thousand new drivers per 
year. The others making up to 30,000 
drivers that are licensed each year are 
folks who have gi ven up their license and 
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come in from out-of-state, but about 
20,000 new drivers, and these are young 
impressionable people. Last year, 1973, 
there were 2,882 suspensions given on 
provisional licenses. Now this is about 12 
percent of your total number of new 
drivers. And these people, when they 
come up to a stop sign and slide through 
it, as many of us do, and they are picked 
up. they are impressed by the fact after 
they are convicted that they can't do this 
again. Perhaps it would be good for us to 
go through this same experience. So this 
is good. And Lee Allen, the Chairman of 
the iVlaine Highway Safety Advisory 
Committee, testified that if we passed 
this bill it would weaken the law, and 
statistics show this. So I would hope you 
would go along with the indefinite 
postponement of this measure. 

The PRESIDENT: The pending mo
tion before the Senate is the motion of the 
Senator from Penobscot, Senator 
Tanous. that Bill, "An Act Relating to 
Hearing for Provisional Motor Vehicle 
Licensee on Suspensions", be indefinite
ly postponed. As many Senators as are in 
favor of indefinite postponement will 
please rise and remain standing until 
counted. Those opposed will please rise 
and remain standing until counted. 

A division was had. 17 Senators having 
voted in the affirmative, and 11 Senators 
ha\'ing voted in the negative, the Bill 
was Indefinitely Postponed in con
currence. 

Senate 
Ought to Pass 
in New Draft 

Mr. Roberts for the Committee on 
Legal Affairs on, Bill, .. An Act Relating 
to Exemption of Certain Plants under Oil 
Burner Men's Licensing Law." (S. P. 
715) (L. D. 2127) 

Reported that the same Ought to Pass 
in New Draft under Same Title (S. P. 
870) (L. D. 2421) 

Which report was Read and Accepted, 
the Bill in New Draft Read Once and 
Tomorrow Assigned for Second Read
ing. 

Second Readers 
The Committee on Bills in the Second 

Reading reported the following: 
House 

Bill, "An A:ct Relating to Sail'ty Glaz
ing." (II. P.1705) (L. D. 2098) 

Bill, ,. An Act to Clarify the La w Relat
ing to Fishery Inspection." (H. P. 1747) 
(L. D. 2206) 

Bill, "An Act to Provide Inspection 
Fees for Certain Herring Products." (H. 
P.1763) (L. D. 2231) 

.Which were Read a Second Time and 
Passed to be Engrossed in concurrence. 

House - As Amended 
Bill, "An Act Relating to the Regula

tion and Control of Dogs." (H. P. 1771) 
(L. D. 2243) 

Bill, ,. An Act Clarifying Sprinkler 
System Requirements in Boarding 
Homes." (H. P.1695) (L. D. 2088) 

Which were Read a Second Time and 
Passed to be Engrossed, as Amended, in 
concurrence. 

Senate 
Bill, "An Act Relating to Time of 

Referendum for Ratification of "An Act 
to Authorize Creation of the Maine 
Inland Fisheries and Game Acquisition 
Fund and Financing Thereof. " , (S. P. 
853) (L. D. 2405) 

Which was Read a Second Time and 
Passed to be Engrossed. 

Sent down for concurrence. 

Senate - As Amended 
Bill, ,. An Act to Authorize County 

Commissioners of Oxford County to use 
1974 Federal Revenue Sharing Funds for 
Operating Expenses for Oxford County 
Regional Airport." (S. P. 742) (L. D. 
2154) 

Bill, "An Act Relating to Cruelty of 
Animals." (S. P. 704) (L. D. 2116) 

Bill," An Act to Regulate }Iunicipal 
Debt." (S. P. 727) (L. D. 2139) 

Which were Read a Second Time and 
Passed to be Engrossed, as Amended. 

Sent down for concurrence. 

Enactors 
The Committee on Engrossed Bills re

ported as truly and strictl~ engrossed 
the following: 

An Act to Amend the Law Relating to 
Attempted Escapes from the Maine 
State Prison. (H. P. 1750) (L. D. 2209) 

An Act Requiring a Lighted Headlamp 
on Motorcycles Csing the Highway. (H. 
P.1721) (L. D. 2114) 

Which were Passed to be Enacted and, 
ha\'ing been signed by the President, 
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were by the Secretary presented to the 
Governor for his approval. 

Emergencies 
An Act to Authorize Maine Maritime 

Academy to Grant Honorary Degrees. 
(H.P.1693) (L.D.2086) 

An Act Relating to Place of Examina
tion under Unfair Trade Practices Act. 
(H. P. 1698) (L. D. 2091) 

These being emergency measures and 
having received the affirmative votes of 
29 members of the Senate were Passed to 
be Enacted and, having been signed by 
the President, were by the Secretary 
presented to the Governor for his ap
proval. 

Emergency 
Resolve, Providing Funds to Settle 

an American Arbitration Association 
Award and for Extra Costs in Construct
ing a Fish Trap on the Union River. (S. 
P. 784) (L. D. 2264) 

(On motion by Mr. Sewall of 
Penobscot, placed on the Special Ap
propriations Table.) 

Orders of the Day 
The President laid before the Senate 

the first tabled and specially assigned 
matter: 

Bill, An Act Providing Funds for 
Marine Research. (H. P. 1768) (L. D. 
2240) 

Tabled - January 21, 1974 by Senator 
Sewall of Penobscot. 

Pending - Enactment. 
On motion by Mr. Sewall of Penobscot, 

retabled and specially assigned for 
January 28,1974, pending Enactment. 

The Presidet laid before the Senate the 
second tabled and specially assigned 
matter: 

Joint Order - Relative to Pro-life 
Education Association. (H. P. 1897) 

Tabled - January 23,1974 by Senator 
Berry of Cumberland. 

Pending - Passage. 
The PRESIDENT: The Chair recog

nizes the Senator from Cumberland, 
Senator Berry. 

Mr. BERRY: Mr. President, I would 
request the Secretary to read this order. 

Whereupon, the Secretary read the 
J oint Order. 

The PRESIDENT: The Chair recog-

nizes the Senator from Cumberland, 
Senator Berry. 

!VIr. BERRY: Mr. President, close at
tention to the contents of this order 
would indicate that there are many, 
many items involved in here, very few of 
which are within the province of the 
Senate of Maine to handle and consider, 
and accordingly, I would appreciate 
very much if somebody would explain 
this to determine that if I am wrong in 
this statement. 

The PRESIDENT: The Chair recog
nizes the Senator from Androscoggin, 
Senator Clifford. 

Mr. CLIFFORD: Mr. President, it 
seems to me that the only thing the re
solution does is to commend the leaders 
of the Pro-life Education Association for 
their efforts to promote the sanctity of 
human life, and it further provides that 
copies be sent to an individual. 

It seems to me that this is rather a 
routine kind of an order. I don't think 
necessarily that someone who votes for 
this order has to agree with everything 
the Pro-life Education Association does. 
I think it merely recognizes their efforts 
to promote the sanctity of human life, 
and I think that those efforts are certain
ly in keeping with history in this 
legislature on this resolution to go along 
with the other body in doing that. So I 
don't see any great problem or any great 
controversy in this order. 

If the order itself got into some of the 
specific areas which tend to be contro
versial, then I would say that the Senator 
from Cumberland, Senator Berry, might 
have a valid point. But it seems to me 
that the order itself does not, that it 
merely commends them for their efforts 
in the area of promoting the sanctity of 
life. I don't think that we could really 
argue with that. Thank you. 

The PRESIDENT: The Chair rec
ognizes the Senator from York, Senator 
Hichens. 

Mr. HICHENS: Mr. President, I rise in 
support of the remarks by the Senator 
from Androscoggin, Senator Clifford. I 
can't see that the passage of this order is 
anything real momentous, but it is com
mending these people for the efforts 
which they have been expending, and it 
follows along with the joint resolution 
which was passed by both houses last 
year, a joint resolution memorializing 
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Congress for the purpose of amending 
the United States Constitution relative to 
abortion. This was passed without any 
argument a year ago. 

The other night I had the opportunity 
of attending this interfaith respect for 
life service at Stroudwater Church in 
Portland. There were representatives of 
four different denominations or different 
faiths speaking at that evening service. 
There were representatives of the 
parents from the School of Anaesthesia 
at Mercy Hospital, Attorney Paul 
Stewart of Portland, and others. And this 
order was read to those people. They ap
preciated the fact that the House had 
passed it, and I see no reason why the 
Senate cannot go along in concurrence 
on the passage of this order. 

The PRESIDENT: The Chair 
recognizes the Senator from 
Cumberland, Senator Berry. 

Mr. BERRY: Mr. President and Mem
bers of the Senate: As I listened to 
Senator Clifford and looked over the or
der, I failed to understand that we have 
just one item here in the order. 

I made specific mention yesterday of 
the Helms Amendment, and no one, 
neither Senator Clifford nor Senator 
Hichens, have explained to the Senate 
the Helms Amendment. The Helms 
Amendment is a matter of international 
concern, and this was one of my reasons 
for questioning the propriety of this body 
to consider this resolve. Congress has 
the area under its wing and its con
gressional responsibility, of course, to 
deal with international affairs. The first 
point of the order, after expressing, as 
Senator Hichens says, "our continuing 
concern for the life of the unborn child", 
the second point is that the Helms 
Amendment was signed into law and, 
therefore, it is the concern of the group 
we are congratulating here, and we are 
endorsing the Helms Amendment by 
passing this order. The Helms Amend
ment says that no foreign aid funds shall 
be used to motivate any aspect of abor
tion. Now, under "'motivate" is the dis
semination of contraceptive literature, 
the dissemination of information of all 
sorts on contraceptive means and on 
abortion itself. 

It seems too bad to open up the subject 
here that we have discussed before, as 
Senator Clifford said, but we don't need 

to look very far beyond our own shores to 
see the problems that we are facing in 
this area. And one of the lamentable 
facts of the energy crisis that everybody 
seems to walk away from is the fact that 
our planet is bursting at the seams with 
more and more people requiring less and 
less resources to live a meaner and 
meaner life. It would appear that if this 
body has a responsibility in the inter
national field, perhaps it would be within 
its province to take into its account and 
consider these situations that exist 
beyond our shores. situations which we 
are trying to remeliorate with our own 
tax dollars by sending to these countries 
to make life better for these people. You 
are all familiar with the means being 
taken in the Country of India to cope with 
their problems of population. I was read
ing last night where a favorite mecca for 
American tourists is the Island of 
Jamaica, where 45 percent of the people 
of the island are under the age of four
teen. Jamaica, of course, is one where 
hardly a tinder box would describe the 
situation in Jamaica. But for us to en
dorse a proposal which would withhold 
the availability of population control 
problems doesn't seem to me to be right. 
First, it is not within our province. 
Secondly, if we are going to discuss it un
der the order we have before us, then we 
have just got to face these particular 
facts. That is the Helms Amendment. 

I am not even talking about the impact 
of this philosophy in our own country. 
There is nothing coercive about this, 
there is nothing obligatory, and I don't 
need to remind you that it is the poor peo
ple of this country and of the world who 
suffer most of over-population. 

The next point that this order covers is 
that, by reference, it condemns the 
Supreme Court of the United States for 
its decision of a year ago where, for the 
first time, the federal court measured up 
to the problem of the abortion situation. 
And we are being asked by the passage 
of this order, in spite of what will be said, 
to condemn the Supreme Court of the 
United States for its action. 

We are being asked, as the fourth 
point, to congratulate the Pro-life 
Education Association of Maine for its 
continuing efforts to promote the human 
life amendment which we passed last 
session. This is a matter of opinion, the 
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majority of this body voted that way. 
and a continuing rubbing of salt into the 
wounds hardly seems to be necessary as 
indicated in this order. 

The fifth point brings up the vigil 
which was referred to by Senator 
Hichens of York. and it congratulates 
them for their continued work to un· 
derline . ·the importance of the indi· 
vidual right to life". 

Then the sixth point is condemnation 
of the euthanasia movement. with 
which, I am unfamiliar. If it is what I 
think it is. I would agree in its condem· 
nation. This is my own personal thought. 
and I think it has little to do with the 
Senate of l\Iaine. 

The Seventh point sends a copy of this 
to the President of the Association in ap
preciation of his efforts. 

I think these se\-en points as brought 
out, rather than one point, indicate the 
multi-faceted nature of the problem. It 
indicates that there are several aspects 
of this that have little to do with the 
Senate of :Vlaine. It reopens again an is
sue which we did decide last session. And 
it appears to me that the order, reduced 
to its simplest terms of extending con
gratulations to a group for doing its job. 
might well be in order, but the many 
other points negate this one particular 
point. I would hope you would vote 
against this order. and I would request a 
di vision. 

The PRESIDENT: A division has been 
requested. 

The Chair recognizes the Senator from 
Kennebec, Senator J oly. 

:\Ir. JOL Y: Mr. President and l\lem
hers of the Senate: I too feel, as has been 
said alreadv. that I did not see any great 
need for debate on this matter. However 
it has been brought up, and I would like 
to answer a couple of points. 

One, the Helms Amendment: I am a 
little surprised at the argument on this 
point. It seems to me that one trouble 
that we ha ve been getting into in recent 
years is trying to mind the business of 
other countries. If we go back to our own 
:\Ionroe Doctrine, we told other people to 
stay out of our business and we will stay 
out of theirs. It seems to me it is the 
same thing here. If we want to give 
money to some eountry, then let them do 
as thev want to with it but do it for a 
partic~lar purpose. And this is a moral 

problem in many countries more than it 
is hen>. So I don't think there is any pro
blem with the Helms Amendment. 

The other one about the population 
control, there are conflicting statements 
on this. I think some of you have read in 
recent years about the possibility of be
ing abfe to feed millions and millions 
more people than we are now from the 
ocean and from other resources we have. 
A lot of this is pure publie relations by 
the people who are on that side. I would 
just bring those two points up. I am sure 
there are some other valid points on 
some of these other problems. 

The PRESIDE:\'T: The Chair rec
ognizes the Senator from Androscoggin, 
Senator Clifford. 

1\lr. CLIFFORD: :\Ir. President and 
Members of the Senate: As to a couple of 
the points made by the good Senator 
from Cumberland, Senator Berry, first 
of all, the Helms Amendment, as I un
derstand it, is law. It was voted into law 
by both branches of the Congress and 
signed by the President of the United 
States. The Helms Amendment does not 
deal with population control. It has got 
absolutely nothing to do with birth con
trol. As a matter of fact, this country is 
promoting birth control in foreign coun
tries. I think that is as it should be, and 
those are the problems to which Senator 
Berry addressed himself. The Helms 
Ame~dment deals onl\' with abortion, 
which is, hopefully, not'a good method of 
population control. 

As far as disagreeing with the 
Supreme Court, I think it is the right of 
all Americans to attempt to change the 
Constitution through the legal process. I 
think this body last week voted on one of 
those amendments which disagreed with 
decisions of the United States Supreme 
Court on the interpretation of the 
Constitution, and the result was to 
change by peaceful means the Constitu
tion itself. So this is part of our de
mocratic legislative process. 

Again, the order itself, as to what the 
Senate says and what the other body has 
said, is merely taking an opportunity to 
commend the leaders of Pro-life Educa
tion Association for their efforts to pro
mote the sanctity of human life. it seems 
to me that this i's really not asking any
one to take a stand for or against anyone 
of those particular measures, but to 
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commend a group for doing their job in 
our legal and democratic system and do
ing it well. I think that is all really the is
sue should be. Thank you. 

The PRESIDENT: The Chair 
recognizes the Senator from Kennebec, 
Senator Katz. 

Mr. KATZ: Mr. President and Mem
bers of the Senate: The question of joint 
legislative orders has always perplexed 
me. I recall very well the difficulty I had 
standing up and opposing a joint order 
sponsored by the Senator from Cumber
land, Senator Conley, expressing our 
concern for the atrocities and the con
t1ict going on over in Ireland - I am going 
back in about three or four years - and 
the conflict certainly has spread and 
become more important. And perhaps in 
a moment of bad judgment, you will re
call, I sponsored perhaps an ill-timed 
joint order during the regular session as 
my way of protesting my deep feeling 
that as a member of the Senate I am be
ing called upon to vote on joint orders, 
some of which are capricious and some 
which I really feel are not appropriate to 
the Maine Senate. I feel this is such a 
joint order. 

The implications in this joint order go 
far beyond the question of patting a 
group on the back. It seems to me that I 
am being called upon to make a very 
basic statement on my philosophy of life 
here. Just a single expression in this 
joint order of serving to notify the 
euthanasia movement that any attempt 
by this group to implement its 
philosophy will be opposed, you know, I 
can't reject this as not being a signifi
cant part of this order. I think along with 
all members of this body I oppose the 
concept of euthanasia, but it is more 
than just a single answer. I had personal 
experiences within my family when one 
day it became necessary for the family 
to say to the doctors do not any longer ex
tend on a day-to-day basis by drastic 
medication or other medication the life 
of someone very, very dear to me 
because it was a hopeless case. Is this 
euthanasia? I don't know. But every
thing within me says this is the kind of 
joint order that I really, really don't 
want to be confronted with and I really 
don't want to be called upon to make any 
decisions about basic philosophies of life 

through a joint order that encompasses 
so manv controversial areas. 

I wo~ld ask you not to put me in this 
position again, through a joint order with 
no public hearings, with no chance to re
ally dig into all the implications of such 
an order, and ask me to make up my 
mind and to declare my philosophY of 
life based upon a casual vote, which I am 
told really doesn't amount to much other 
than patting somebody on the back. On 
that basis, I will oppose this joint order 
and move for its indefinite postpone
ment. 

The PRESIDENT: The Senator from 
Kennebec, Senator Katz, now moves 
that Joint Order Relative to Pro·life 
Education Association H. P. 897, be in
definitely postponed. 

The Chair recognizes the Senator from 
York, Senator Hichens. 

Mr. HICHENS: Mr. President and 
Members of the Senate: When I heard 
this order read the other night at this 
meeting that I had explained I attended, 
and it was noted that it went through the 
House without any objection under the 
hammer, and then heard it tabled 
yesterday and realized that there was 
going to be much opposition to it today, I 
couldn't understand why there was go
ing to be so much made, making a moun
tain out of a mole hill, so to speak, over 
this order. This is not unlike many or
ders which come before us, some of 
parts of which I have not gone along with 
but felt that, with the consensus of opi
nion and the reason it was put in I would 
go along, and I feel the same about this 
order today. But if it is such a 
momentous thing, I believe that we 
should have a roll call on it, and I oppose 
the motion to indefinitely postpone and 
ask for that roll call. 

The PRESIDENT: A roll call has been 
requested. 

The Chair recognizes the Senator from 
Cumberland, Senator Richardson. 

Mr. RICHARDSON: Mr. President 
and Members of the Senate: Since we 
are going to have the opportunity to be 
recorded on this order, I would like to 
point out, number one, that the terms of 
this order do not, in my judgment, con
stitute an endorsement of the Helms 
Amendment. It simply states the fact 
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that the Helms Amendment was ap
parently adopted and signed into law by 
the President of United States. 

I do not read this order as being either 
critical of or lauding the Supreme Court 
of the United States for its decision. I 
read it, as its principal proponent in this 
hall suggests, a commendation of those 
who have a deep concern about the 
sanctity of human life. I do not view this 
order as endorsing everything that they 
stand for or everything that anybody 
else stands for and, on that basis, I shall 
vote against the motion to indefinitely 
postpone it. 

Another thing I would like to mention 
to you members of the Senate is that dur
ing the last session of the legislature I 
proposed a Memorial to the Congress of 
the United States. asking it not to sup
port financially any activities of our 
former enemies in Xorth Viet Nam until 
we had had a full accounting of the Unit
ed States citizens serving in the armed 
forces who were listed as being missing 
in action. We had the same argument 
then. and we were told that this isn't any 
of our business. that it is a matter of i~
ternational or national politics with 
which we should not be concerned. 

This order is in a tradition. which I am 
not sure is a very good tradition. of pass
ing. without going to the Reference of 
Bills Committee. without public hearing, 
orders which contain statements which 
some of us might disagree with, but I 
think. if you read this order literally. it 
is. as the Senator from Androscoggin, 
Senator Clifford describes it. simple 
commending a group for' what I believe 
is a commendable concern. a concern for 
the sandity of human life. And as such. I 
would urge you not to make a mountain 
out of a mole hill. and I would urge you to 
\'()te against indefinite postponement. 

The PRESIDE0:T: The Senator from 
Kennebec. Senator Katz. mo\'es that 
.Joint Order Relative to Pro-life Educa
tion Association be indefinite Iv 
postponed. A roll call has been request
ed. Gnder the Constitution. in order for 
the Chair to order a roll call. it requires 
the affirmative vote of at least one-fifth 
of those Senators present and voting. 
Will all those Senators in favor of order
ing a roll call please rise and remain 
standing until counted. 

Ob\'iously more than one-fifth having 

arisen. a roll call is ordered. The pend
ing motion before the Senate is the mo
tion of the Senator from Kennebec, 
Scnator Katz, that H. P. 1897, .Joint 
Order Relative to Pro-life Education As
sociation, be indefinitely postponed. A 
"Yes" vote will be in favor of indefinite 
postponement; a ";'>io" vote will be op
posed, 

The Secretary will call the roll. 
ROLLCALL 

YEAS: Senators Berry, Cianchette, 
Cummings. Greeley, Huber, Katz, 
Olfene. Roberts. Speers, Wyman, 
MacLeod. 

;'>iA YS: Senators Anderson, Brennan, 
Clifford. Conley, Cox, Cyr, Danton, 
Fortier. Henley, Hichens, .Joly. Kelley, 
Marcotte. Minkowsky. Morrell, 
Richardson. Sewall. Shute, Tanous. 

ABSE'\T: Senators Graffam. 
Schulten. 

A roll call was had. 11 Senators having 
voted in the affirmative. and 19 Senators 
having voted in the negative, with two 
Senators being absent. the motion did 
not pre vail. 

Thercupon. the .Joint Order received 
Passage in concurrence. 

Mrs. Cummings of Penobscot was 
granted unanimous consent to address 
the Senate. 

Mrs. CGMMINGS: Mr. President and 
'\Iembers of the Senate: I would like to 
call to y'OU gentlemen's attention this 
copy of the Elderberry Times that has 
been put on your desk. It is a new 
pUblication put out in Old Town. It is a 
newspaper which is published primarily 
for residents of :\Iaine who are supposed
ly elderly citizens, but I am not going to 
say' what age because it really is not 
mine yet. 

The paper will include material in
formation and ad vertising specifically 
tailored to amuse. inform. and react to 
the needs of the people of this age group . 
Therefore, the contents will encompass a 
speelrum as wide as the varied interests 
of those readers. It will provide informa
tion con cerning national and state 
legislation for older people. health, 
nutrition, sports. pasttimes, nostalgia, 
and. they hope. li\'ely letters to the 
editor. 

I would hope that you would take the 
time just to look through it casually. It is 
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done extremely well. They have got an 
article from Congressman Cohen. There 
is an article on eating habits which 
sometimes, I am led to believe, those 
who are alone don't bother to take too 
good care of themselves as far as pre
paring healthy meals. There is also, I 
am sure, what will become a very valua
ble column answering questions. Those 
who are not sure how the federal laws 
and other laws affect them will come 
right in and ask questions, and it will be 
answered in the paper which will give 
everybody else that information too. It 
has a sort of a gossip column which tells 
what the other senior citizens groups are 
doing throughout the State, which will 
also, in turn, stimulate similar activities 
in other sections of the state. I hope that 
this is going to be a great success and if 
we have any way to support it that we 
will. Thank you. 

Mr. Hichens of York was granted un
animous consent to address the Senate. 

Mr. HICHENS: Mr. President and 
Members of the Senate: I want to com
mend Senator Cummings for her ex
planation of this paper. I came from the 
back of the hall this morning and saw it 
on my desk and some of the other desks, 
and I misread it and, thinking of the bill 
which is before us or may come before us 
this session on the sale of fortified wines 
in the stores, I misread it as saying 
"Elderberrv Wines". I thought it was 
propagand~ on this bill. But I certainly 
endorse the paper which has come out, 
and I am glad we had the explanation by 
the good Senator on this issue. 

On motion by Mr. Sewall of Penobscot, 
Adjourned until 9 o'clock tomorrow 

morning. 


